 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 6 November 2017 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall (Vice-chair), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr James Miall, Cllr Lynda Parker and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Public participation took place between 7.02pm and 7.30pm. Planning issues were discussed. 
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
151/17
Apologies for absence: Cllr John Williams. 
152/17
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (a) – Planning: NP/17/0596/CLE and in agenda item 6 (b) – Planning: NP/17/0597/S73. Cllr Hall also declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 6 (c) – Planning: NP/17/0616/FUL. Cllr Parker declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (a), 6 (b) and in agenda item 6 (d) – Planning: Pre-application consultation - Station Road, Manorbier.       
            Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.
153/17
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 2 October 2017. Cllr Hall proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 2 October 2017 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 abstention. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes. 
154/17
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 2 October 2017. Clerk reported that WebServe4U had provided a short briefing note on the cost and benefits of using a self controlled email system. This was read out by the Clerk. Cllr Miall asked if existing emails could be transferred to any new system. Clerk agreed to check this point. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that, providing existing emails could be transferred, MCC agree to transfer its email service to a self controlled system arranged by WebServe4U. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Hannon confirmed he had been appointed to Pembrokeshire County Council’s (PCC) Standards Committee. Members congratulated Cllr Hannon on his appointment.


Cllr Marcia Kidney said she had yet to speak to County Cllr Kidney about the request for the installation of a mirror to aid drivers exiting the road from St James’s Church, Manorbier. Cllr Hughes confirmed that Gerald Codd had also asked about installation of a mirror and requested that County Cllr Kidney investigate the possibility of installing a mirror at this location.

At this point, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the tape recording of the MCC Meeting held on 2 October 2017. Clerk actioned.
155/17
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;
· Letter from PCC confirming Cllr Hannon’s appointment to the Standards Committee of PCC.

· Correspondence with County Cllr Kidney and a letter to Chair of PRIDE, PCC, requesting details of the availability of funding for Jameston Play Area. Details should be made available in the New Year.

· Emails from John Blake and County Cllr Kidney about notice boards, litter and bins on Manorbier beach. County Cllr Kidney had confirmed that he was going to try and arrange a beach clean shortly and would provide a skip and bags from PCC. Cllr Hannon remarked that a number of local residents had been picking up litter recently, including disposing of two dead seals and were taking litter to the bins that were still available. 
· Letter from One Voice Wales (OVW) confirming that the next Area Committee meeting was scheduled for 7 November 2017. Cllr Hall offered his apologies.

· Email from PCC requesting rental properties for resettlement of Syrian Refugees in Pembrokeshire.

· Draft Annual Report from the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales. Clerk highlighted some of the new payments of allowances available for Community Councillors. These include a proposed new payment of £150 that must be made available for Members for costs incurred in respect of telephone usage, IT and consumables. However, individual Members could forgo part or all of this payment. MCC would need to make provision for this payment in the Annual Precept. Members discussed the draft proposals. Some concern was expressed about the added administrative work involved but agreed to await final confirmation of these proposals in February 2018 before taking any action, including Members forgoing this payment.
· Boundary Commission report on its proposed changes to Parliamentary constituencies in Wales. The proposals would not affect MCC’s area.
· Planning Aid Wales training sessions. 

· Planning questionnaire from the Hywel Dda Community Health Council (CHC) about their activities. Members provided their views on the 6 questions forming the questionnaire (including concerns surrounding appointments at Tenby and Pembroke surgeries) and asked the Clerk to send back to the CHC.
· Consultation on proposed amendments to the Local Authorities (Capital Financing and Accounting)(Wales) Regulations 2003. Deadline for comments is 12 January 2018.

· PCC consultation on its draft Well-Being Plan: https://www.pembrokeshire.gov.uk/public-services-board/well-being-plan
· Note of the recent MoD Annual Access Meeting which included a statement that the Manorbier Guided Tour had been a success. Councillors asked the Clerk to find out if MCC Members could be taken on such a guided tour. 
· Mid and West Wales Fire Service Roadshows, covering their Draft Corporate Plan for 2018-23.
· Other correspondence had been brought forward ahead of the meeting and was taken as noted. Cllr Hughes suggested that the Clerk be contacted if any Member wished to see the specific details of any items of correspondence discussed.
156/17
To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;




Cllr Hall and Cllr Parker left the room at this point (8.05pm)
a) NP/17/0596/CLE – Use of the south field, known locally as Caldey Acres at Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park, as a touring and camping field for up to 140 touring caravans and tents at any one time on a seasonal basis for holiday purposes only from 1 March up to 28 September in any one year at Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Cllr Hannon considered that there had recently been a number of applications, consents, work undertaken without consent and projects extended in terms of their scope, at this location. In addition, Cllr Hannon highlighted that the applicant’s chip shop, advertised from the main highway, was situated near to a school, contrary to Welsh Government planning guidance. He added that there were a number of issues about this particular area, in view of this and other proposed projects coming forward, that a development brief needed to cover, including inadequacy of the roads and available car parking and lack of footpaths for pedestrians. The potential over development of the area would result in the location being a horrendous place to live. He added that placing affordable housing in an area with no amenities, particularly for children, was wrong and that all planning applications being considered in this area, including NP/17/0596/CLE, should be refused until such time as a planning development brief was prepared, covering all issues and recommending that applicants be asked to contribute to solving the problems of inappropriate over development. Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed and noted that there were several breaches of planning by the applicant at this location which were concerning, particularly in view of its close location to a school. Cllr Hughes also noted that there had been a number of applications of various kinds over recent times from this applicant and it had been very difficult to keep track of the position with each. He thought that there was no clear evidence that 140 caravans had been on the site from 1 March to 28 September every year for the last 10 years. Cllr Miall said that the application did have supporting sworn statements that the site has had 140 caravans on site for the last 10 years during the periods mentioned. Cllr Long remarked that the whole position at Buttyland in respect of the status of various planning applications and consents was a mish-mash and needed a review, including possibly on site. Members asked the Clerk to contact the PCNPA to ask for a briefing meeting on the position at Buttyland and more widely in Station Road. Cllr Clark proposed that this application be recommended for refusal and that a planning development brief be prepared on the whole area by PCNPA. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) NP/17/0597/S73 – Variation of conditions 2 and 5 of NP/15/0526/FUL at Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Members re-iterated the concerns expressed at (a) above and during the public participation session. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for refusal. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.
Cllr Hall and Cllr Parker returned to the room at this point (8.14pm).

c) NP/17/0616/FUL – Convert and extend existing barn by raising roof and adding on a small side addition to provide manager’s accommodation. Create car parking area and other associated landscaping works at Beavers Hill, The Ridgeway, Manorbier SA70 8LQ. After a brief discussion, Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
Cllr Parker left the room at this point (8.16pm). 
d) Pre-application Consultation for proposed erection of 23 affordable homes with associated access, parking, landscaping and engineering works at land at Station Road, Manorbier. Cllr Hannon explained the different interpretations of affordable housing for councillors. Cllr Hughes said that these revised proposals included additional homes and was now entirely made up of affordable housing. Access to the site was still opposite the school.  Although noting this was a pre-application consultation, Cllr Hannon said that he would propose rejecting this pre-application due to the over development of the site and that the traffic safety issues, in close proximity to a school, were serious. Cllr Hughes referred to the public participation session and thought this should be a mixed development of affordable and marketable dwellings, as originally proposed in the LDP. Members were unsure of Manorbier’s affordable housing targets although Cllr Hannon understood that the area had already met its target allocation. Cllr Hall considered that the project location was situated between the settlements of Manorbier and Jameston and there was a danger of lack of integration between any new development and the two villages. Cllr Marcia Kidney highlighted the lack of amenities in Station Road. There was no provision for a children’s play area. Cllr Hughes read out in full an email sent to MCC by Dr J Mahoney-Phillips, a local resident, objecting to the proposed development on the grounds of the scale of the development. Clerk was asked to send MCC’s comments on this pre-application consultation to Pembrokeshire Housing.
Cllr Parker returned to the room at this point (8.25pm).

e) Pre-Application Consultation for the proposed development on LDP land opposite Bush Terrace, Jameston: LDP/HA730 for 27 open market dwellings and 11 affordable dwellings, new estate roads, creation of a public play area/public open space and new landscaping. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the applicant had extended the deadline for comments until 5 December 2017, to enable MCC (and others) to consider its response. Hard copies of the documents were now out on display in Jameston Village Hall and were also available to see on-line. A discussion on this pre-application consultation would therefore take place at the 4 December 2017 meeting of MCC.
f) NP/17/0639/FUL – Application to extend permitted seasonal use of caravan (from Easter to October) to all year residential occupation at Manor Farm, Lydstep SA70 7SG. Cllr Parker expressed concern that approving this application would set an unwelcome precedent. Cllr Hughes agreed and felt that the caravan should be left as a holiday let for the Easter to October period. Cllr Parker recommended that this application be refused. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
g) Other Notices and planning correspondence, including PCNPA’s 6 monthly update on large residential sites, was noted by Full Council. 
157/17
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 September 2017 to 13 October 2017. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £372.99. A transfer of £10,000 was made from the Business Premium Account into the Community Account and transactions totalling £2,263.46 had cleared the account. One cheque totalling £40.00 remained unpresented at 13 October 2017. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £21,170.97 following the transfer of £10,000 into the Community Account.  Cllr Clark proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. 

Copies of the MCC Budget Monitoring Report for the period 3 April to 30 September 2017 had also been handed out by the Clerk. This showed a spend of £8,094.30 to 30 September 2017. Members noted and were content.
158/17

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car parking at Manorbier Station – County Cllr Kidney reported that he had tried getting hold of Arriva Trains Wales and Network Rail but had now involved Darren Thomas at PCC. Full Council agreed to review in December 2017.
b) Jameston Play Area – Clerk confirmed that Cllr Williams had reported that there were no issues at the play area following his October 2017 inspection. Richard Mason, MCC’s grass cutting contractor, had said that he had been unable to cut all the grass at the play area last month due to the wet nature of the ground.  

c) Re-surfacing of land/painting of yellow lines in front and adjacent to Lydstep Bus Stop – County Cllr Kidney said that the work was planned and should get done soon.
d) Installation of a vehicle actuated speed sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the Pembroke direction and in Manorbier. Councillors asked County Cllr Kidney to press ahead with a solar powered sign (£3k allocated) similar to that installed in Lamphey. Members noted that rumble strips would be delayed due to noise issue concerns. 
e) Public footpath SP23/9 – Park Farm, Manorbier to Bush Terrace, Jameston; request to fully open up to the public. Anthony Richards, PCNPA, had confirmed that a further meeting was arranged with Park Farm later that month.  Farm undertaking work to create a route for the diversion. PCNPA will then get back to MCC. Councillors noted that the footpath runs through the proposed development opposite Bush Terrace.
f) Notice relating to application for a modification of the definitive map and statement: Meadow Road to Kin House Lane, Jameston. No further update.
g) Dog signs at Manorbier beach. Clerk read out an update from Tim Jones, PCNPA, who had confirmed that they would clear the bottom end of the stream that month. In addition, PCNPA agreed to install two standard, small, metal banded signs regarding dog waste. Tim Jones had offered to attend a future MCC meeting to provide an update on issues concerning Manorbier beach (except planning) and on how they managed the Rights of Way network. Clerk was asked to invite Tim Jones to a MCC meeting early in the New Year.
159/17
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Collapsed wall adjacent to Manorbier play area: PCC had taped off the area around the wall and will sort out repairs.

· Cow Park Farm: PCC to vote to dispose of the farm. PCC Leader and Director of Development handling at PCC.

· Residents of St James’s Place, Jameston, had contacted PCC about condensation in their single skin windows. PCC has said they will install double glazing windows in spring 2018.

· Ditches are being cleared by PCC between Lamphey and Tenby and should be in Manorbier Newton within a week.
· New policy on taxing long term empty properties to come into effect and some of the revenue raised could come back to the Community Council.


County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful monthly update.
160/17
To consider and agree MCC’s response (if any) to the Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales’ consultation on the draft ‘Guidance for Principal Councils on the Review of Communities’. Clerk had sent copies of the relevant documents to all councillors on email. Clerk highlighted one or two paragraphs, including on possible future amalgamation of community councils and on timescales involved. He suggested that as most of the guidance was aimed at principal authorities, MCC just note the content for the time being. Cllr Miall had also noted some points but agreed to wait for later opportunities to feed in his comments. Cllr Hannon proposed that no response is made at this stage. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
161/17
To consider and agree MCC’s response (if any) to the Welsh Government’s Independent Review Panel’s Review of the Community and Town Council sector in Wales. To help formulate views, OVW were arranging some consultation events on the panel’s 4 high level questions that required comments from Community and Town Councils (CTCs). Two local events were being held, one in St Clears on 4 December 2017 at 7pm and one in Gorseinon on 11 December 2017 at 2pm. The St Clears event clashed with MCC’s December 2017 meeting. Cllr Hughes read out all 4 questions although most councillors had been sent them by email. Cllr Hannon commented on the variation in size and organisation of CTCs. Clerk agreed to attend the Gorseinon event. Cllr Hughes agreed to include this item on the agenda for the 4 December 2017 meeting.
162/17
To consider and approve a charitable donation to (a) Macmillan Cancer Support South West Wales; (b) Marie Curie Nurses in Pembrokeshire and (c) Lily Rice, Wheeler’s Way, Manorbier.
Cllr Hannon said that as Macmillan and Marie Curie were large, national organisations, he did not feel any donations should be provided to them as little benefit would be seen at local level. Cllr Hughes understood Cllr Hannon’s comments but read out the Macmillan and Marie Curie requests which confirmed that any donations made would be spent locally. Cllr Hall said that Lily Rice was a 13 year old girl who lived in Wheeler’s Way who had a disability that meant she could not walk without the aid of crutches and spent most of her time in a wheelchair. Lily had, however, now become the first person in Europe to do a back flip in a wheelchair on a skate board ramp. This feat had been highlighted in the press and media and had caught the attention of a wheelchair motocross champion in the USA who had sent her a wheelchair to use. Lily was seen as an inspiration to other young people in wheelchairs and funding was now being raised to send Lily to the USA to compete in world championships. MCC support had been requested through Cllr Hall. Cllr Hughes noted that MCC would not be able to make donations to an individual but the situation would be different if there was a registered charitable trust. Cllr Hall agreed to find out the position and report back to MCC. Cllr Hall said that MUFC would be donating to Lily from some of the proceeds of the bonfire night event. In respect of the other two requests, Cllr Clark thought that it would reflect badly on MCC if it didn’t provide a small donation to Macmillan and Marie Curie. Cllr Marcia Kidney said that both organisations had said they would spend donations locally. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that MCC makes a charitable donation of £100 to Macmillan Cancer Support South West Wales. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 against. Cllr Marcia Kidney also proposed that MCC makes a charitable donation of £100 to Marie Curie Nurses in Pembrokeshire. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 against.
163/17
To consider and approve the purchase of 3 Christmas trees for MCC’s area. Cllr Hughes reported that he had enquired on prices from 2 wholesale suppliers and had also visited Manorbier Garden Centre. Costs had not been supplied in time for the meeting. Cllr Hall proposed that Cllr Hughes be given approval to proceed with the purchase of 3 appropriately sized Christmas trees for MCC’s area up to a value of £350. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
164/17
To consider and agree arrangements for MCC’s Christmas dinner 2017. Cllr Marcia Kidney reported that she had received menus from local venues and highlighted available dates and preferences. Councillors were asked to contact Cllr Marcia Kidney with their availability.
165/17
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) Wales Audit Office – Annual Audit 2016/17 fee - £231.00
b) I P Morris – office costs - £21.99

c) E Davies -- Second hand roller for playing field - £420.00

d) RBL Poppy Appeal – wreath - £27.00

e) MUFC – insurance for bonfire night event - £149.00
Cllr Long proposed that all these payments be made. Seconded by Cllr Miall. Vote taken – all in favour.

166/17
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes asked County Cllr Kidney if he could arrange for the taking down of a brown direction sign for the Water Gardens in Manorbier. The business had closed and visitors were looking for the water gardens after reading the sign. Cllr Hughes also highlighted some concerns over the operation of the MCC photocopier which would need to be looked at by an expert contractor. Cllr Hannon proposed that any appropriate repairs be carried out, if required. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr Hall thanked MCC for its support and that of County Councillor Kidney for his help and support at the recent bonfire night event, held in Manorbier, which raised money for local causes.


Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next Full Council meeting was scheduled for 4 December 2017 at 6.30pm for 7.00pm. There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.24pm.
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